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Parish Council News 

     Summer 2023 
A warm welcome to all villagers. My 

name is Sara Fardon and I was delighted 

to be elected as Chair of Oakley Parish 

Council at our first meeting post the 

election on 4th May. More on this short-

ly.  

Firstly, I am sure that I am speaking on 

your behalf in thanking Jane Walker who 

has been acting chair of Oakley Parish 

Council and of course was Chair for 

many years. Jane has been re-elected as 

a parish councillor and will continue to 

serve the village in the unstinting way 

she has always done. Thank you Jane. 

Parish Council Election 

The election was held on the 4th May. In 

Oakley we had a turnout of 44.6%. It is 

the first time we have had a parish coun-

cil election for many years. Thank you to 

everyone who stood for election and 

thank you for turning out to vote. 

We are very fortunate that two of our 

Parish Councillors are also Borough 

Councillors - Jon Abbott and Jane Walker 

representing the new ward of Clapham 

and Oakley. 

I am delighted that Robert Saunders has 

been elected as Vice Chair and look for-

ward to working with him. Finally we 

have a mix of new blood and experi-

enced hands on the parish council. It 

feels a good way to move forward! 

I am writing this just a couple of days 

after our first parish council meeting. In 

April however, we held our annual parish 

meeting. Jane delivered a report about 

the village and I wanted to give you a 

flavour of it as it sums up the last year 

perfectly. 

Annual Parish Meeting April 2023 - Act-

ing Chair Jane Walkers Report (extract) 

“At this point I would just like to take the 

opportunity to thank the current council-

lors who are standing down at the elec-

tion. They are Steve Nicolas, Michael 

Frampton and of course Gerry and Paul 

who stood down earlier this year.                    

Continued on page 3 
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All four have been Parish Councillors for many 
years and have done a huge amount for the vil-
lage both in parish council meetings and outside, 
on the NDP group, the planning advisory group, 
finance and helping with parish council events 
such as the annual litter pick. We will miss their 
experience and knowledge of the village. I hope 
they will keep in touch whenever something arises 
that their unique knowledge will be able to help us 
with.  

On to the things the parish council has been doing 
over this last year. 

Play Areas 

On the play area on the Green, we have replaced 
the slide with a new one and the roundabout is 
due to be replaced shortly. Both items had been 
in place for a long time and were beginning to rot. 
Unfortunately, the safety rules have changed 
since the originals ones were installed so the safe-
ty surface has to be wider for the same height 
equipment. As we have limited space in the tod-
dlers play area we were not able to extend the 
surface so have had to replace both with smaller 
items. Both were paid for from CIL money from 
the Parrots Close development. 

The work continues on Brockwell meadow where 
we are trying to increase bio-diversity. We had a 
number of free native trees from the Borough 
Council along with fruit trees purchased with prof-
its from the Directory advertising, which have now 
been planted and wild flowers sown. The fence 
nearest Oakley Kindergarten will be replaced in 
the summer and we are working on granting a 
licence for the Kindergarten to use the meadow 
for organised forest school activities. 

Celebrations 

Last summer we celebrated the Platinum jubilee 
of the Queen with a well-attended beacon event 
on the field near Browns wood in partnership with 
Clapham Parish Council. It was wonderful that we 
could do that in light of the queen’s death in Sep-
tember. We were able to mark the new King’s ac-
cession with an official proclamation ceremony in 
St Marys church. Thank you to the bell-ringers 
who at very short notice were able to ring the 
bells which helped to make it a very moving and 
memorable occasion. 

This year the Coronation will be marked in the vil-
lage with street parties plus organised events at 
the Sports and Social club and I am sure at the 
Bedford Arms. 

It was also good to be back in St Marys’ church 
for the village Christmas lights switch on. Thank 
you to everyone who provided refreshments in the 
church after the switch on and to the village or-
ganisations who supplied beautiful wreaths to dec-
orate it. 

Volunteers 

We are very lucky in this village to have a large 
number of volunteers who make village life so 

special. We have a huge variety of groups who are 
run by amazing volunteers as shown in the annual 
village directory, which in itself is produced by 
Parish Councillor Sara Fardon and a group of vol-
unteers. Thank you to everyone who gives their 
time in this way to run these groups. On behalf of 
the parish council:- we have Bill Chalker who does 
a magnificent job of producing our quarterly Vil-
lage news; Dave Ursell who took care of the war 
memorial and Patrick Knight who has taken over 
from him; Dawn Pither and her team ran the 
youth club which has now been taken over by 
Sonya Playford and her team; plus all of the litter 
pickers who have a never ending job of helping to 
keep our village tidy. We also arranged a commu-
nity village litter pick  

Village Environment 

Further on the environment, we adopted new en-
vironmental and memorial seat policies this year. 
You can find them on our web site. We have also 
written to the Environment Agency to object to 
the sewage discharge into the river. The speed 
indicator sign which moves around the village is 
being converted from battery to solar power. 

Over the year, we have been working with the 
Borough council to try and get the parking issues 
on The Furlong resolved along with the drainage 
issues in Highfield Road and Pavenham Road. We 
also supported the Borough council’s request to 
turn off the lights on The Furlong between mid-
night and 5:30am, in line with the rest of the vil-
lage. 

On East West Rail, the parish council is a member 
of the local representatives group and councillors 
have attended each meeting and reported back. 
We are now told to expect a decision in May
(overleaf) on the route option that has been cho-
sen. 

We have been involved in several large planning 
consultations this year. The NDP was reviewed to 
give us stronger evidence to object to large devel-
opments. We hope that the Planning inspector 
recognises this at the forth coming planning ap-
peal on land which we know as the Farmers field 
on Station Road. We have objected to the 40 
houses proposed as it is over the 30 that we have 
included in the NDP. We will be submitting our 
evidence to the appeal in support of our objection. 

Continued on Page 4 

  

Parish Clerk’s Working Hours 

The Parish Clerk is currently working from 
home Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday 
mornings.  She is also in the Old School 

Meeting Room (at the rear of the building) 
on Thursdays between 10.00am and 2.00pm 

if anyone wishes to visit in person.  She 
does not work on Fridays but any messages 

or emails will be picked up on Monday. 
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Chairs Report Continued :- 

We have also been involved in consulting with Lin-
croft and Oakley Primary to ensure that the 
schools can develop their facilities without causing 
detriment to residents around. 

Recently we joined with Clapham Parish Council to 
discuss the new development of 500 houses on 
Milton Hill, which is in their NDP. The developer 
there has offered to enhance the footpath be-
tween Clapham and Oakley, along Lovell Road but 
both councils are also asking for a footpath along 
Highfield Road between the villages.  

We were told at the meeting that the developers 

have costed it at £200,000 which they are unlike-

ly to fund, but both councils are continuing to 

press for this. 

The parish council has limited funds available to 

local organisations which can be applied for from 

the clerk. Last year, the parish council gave 

grants to the village hall, the ORA, Country Days 

(for local children to access a nature project at 

Felmersham), Oakley Day centre, Oakley Kinder-

garten and the Youth Club. A poppy wreath was 

also purchased from the Royal British legion. 

I would like to thank Ann for her work as clerk to 

the Parish Council. ”         

Current Agenda 

But what about our current agenda?  

Yellow Lines and Parking  

As ever selfish or thoughtless parking continues to 

cause problems for others. We have been engag-

ing with a resident in The Furlong over the last 

few months and recently a meeting with Bedford 

Borough Council was held to look at how parking 

issues could be solved. The Borough has suggest-

ed double yellow lines - lighter in colour and nar-

rower, therefore less intrusive, but still enforcea-

ble.  

Vehicles are being parked too close the end of The 

Furlong making it difficult and dangerous to ac-

cess into the Furlong or out onto Pavenham Road. 

Also within The Furlong, some residents were 

finding it difficult to access their property. We are 

awaiting information from the Borough and we 

plan to discuss this as an agenda item in June. 

Continuing on the yellow line theme, a resident 

has drawn to our attention the fading yellow lines 

in the vicinity of the post office. Vehicles are park-

ing on them and it is making it dangerous for 

drivers to pull out of Reynes Drive into the High 

Street as views are obstructed. It is also not un-

common to see vehicles parked on the drop down 

kerbs for disabled people on the same junction. 

We have asked the Borough Council to refresh the 

lines. 

Congestion 

We know there is a lot of congestion in Lincroft as 

well, particularly on school pick up and drop off 

times, and this will be on the parish council agen-

da next month. 

Parking is a challenge in today’s world. It often 

does not take much to park a little more consider-

ately, to walk a couple of hundred yards further or 

to consider whether you are making things more 

difficult for others before you park. The Post Of-

fice area, The Furlong and Lincroft are just some 

of the hotspots in the village, but my call is for 

everyone to consider your own responsibility to 

other road users and pedestrians. 

Planning 

You may be aware that there is to be a planning 

inquiry around the application to build around 40 

houses [that is 10 additional houses] in Station 

Road. (See Jane’s comment above) Bedford Bor-

ough Council have advised that concerns about 

noise from the railway and highways layout had 

been resolved with the appellant and the contents 

of the legal agreement were expected to be re-

solved before the Inquiry opened. This means the 

Inquiry will take place on a single day. We have 

reiterated our views to the new Mayor, the Chief 

Officer for Planning, Infrastructure & Economic 

Growth and Planning Officer that that the appeal 

should be dismissed as additional housing is not 

allocated in the Neighbourhood Development Plan 

(NDP) nor required by Bedford Borough Council 

Local Plans 2030 and 2040. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Residents are every welcome to come and ob-

serve parish Council Meetings, or to speak at the 

public open session if you wish to bring something 

to our attention. 

Thank you.                            Sara Fardon, Chair 
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Borough Council News 

Thank you 

At the recent local elections in May, Oakley 
and Clapham villages were brought together 
in one ward represented by two councillors. 
Jon Abbott and Jane Walker were elected. 
Thank you to everyone who supported us and 
to the kind words of congratulations we have 
received since the election. We have worked 
together as ward councillor and chair of the 
parish councillor for several years, so will 
continue working together at the Borough 
council for the good of the village. Please 
contact either of us if you need help with Bor-
ough Council issues. 

Tom Wootton becomes Bedford Bor-
ough’s New Mayor 

Boundary changes saw an extra six seats cre-
ated across the borough. The results are as 
follows:  

Mayor: 

Tom Wootton (Conservative) 

Councillors: 

14 Labour councillors (+3) 

13 Conservative councillors (+2) 

13 LibDem councillors (-2) 

3 Green councillors (+1) 

2 Independent councillors (+1) 

One seat is currently undecided, Wyboston, 
this is because the winning candidate there, 
Tom Wootton, was also elected mayor and so 
has relinquished his seat. A by-election will 
take place on 29th June, to decide the Coun-
cillor. 

East West rail route announcement 

On Friday 26th May, East West Rail an-
nounced that they are going ahead with the 
Northern route of the rail line to Cambridge. 
This will be on 6 tracks and will go north 
through the Poets area of the town and 
across Paula Ratcliffe way, at Clapham. They 
have selected alignment number 1. There will 
be a local information event that is open to 
the public, at Bedford Heights on Manton 
Lane on 13th June, 2pm to 8pm. 

Local Plan 2040 

The new Mayor previously voted not to sub-
mit the Plan for examination, but has taken 
legal advice and considered the risks associ-
ated with not progressing the plan, and has 
decided to continue with the examination as 
programmed. So, the Local Plan moves to the 
examination stage in June & September with 
hearings taking place in two blocks. Block 1 – 
Week 1 12-16th June, Week 2 19-23rd June 
and Block 2 Week 3 11-15th September, 
Week 4 18-22nd September.  

For more information visit : 
www.bedford.gov.uk/planning-and-building-
control/planning-policy/local-plan-2040-
examination 

Jane Walker 

Email:jane@janewalker.co.uk 

07952 879587 

Facebook: Cllr Jane Walker 

Jon Abbott 

Email:jonathan.abbott71@icloud.com 

07784 549180 

Facebook: Clapham & Oakley Liberal Demo-
crats 

EAST WEST RAIL ROUTE 
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Oakley Educational Foundation 

 This Foundation exists to assist young people between the ages of 16  

and 25, who live in the Parish, with grants towards the cost of books    

and tools, etc. in furtherance of their education. 

 

Applications are accepted in the months of May and November and must be accompanied by re-

ceipts of purchase.  Application forms can be obtained from the Clerk, Louise Tunley. 

  For further information, or for an application form, please contact Louise Tunley on 07917 

462213, by post at 19 Goldington Road, Bedford, MK40 3JY or by email at 

louise_tunley@yahoo.co.uk. 

Steve’s Snippet No.65 

Last issue’s cryptic clue was, “I hear a tree lapped by sea”: the answer is, “beech”. 

The £10 prize was won by Ellen, who was delighted, telling me that she usually never wins anything. 

This issue’s cryptic clue is actually two clues for two words. 

Have a go, and email me the answers. I will select an email at random after the 1st of July, to give 

all participants an equal chance. 

1. Undisputable evidence of a scam affecting a Greek island (8 letters) 

2. Countryside beyond words (8 letters)                                                                     

sbnicholas@gmail.com 

mailto:louise_tunley@yahoo.co.uk
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Phantom Sprayer 

When I look on the Village Facebook page I see many comments about the dis-

tress caused by dog mess left on the pavement in the High Street, also complaints 

about mess outside Lincroft. Our pavements are not very wide and this makes it 

more difficult for people to avoid treading in the mess, particularly with the way 

the children leave school in large numbers all with their heads in their mobile 

phones. It would be wonderful if every dog owner just automatically picked up and properly dis-

posed of their dogs leavings. 

I see the Ruffs Furze Green sometimes seems to collect these little 

piles – just where the children want to kick their football around.  

There is a red bin on the green so there is no excuse not to pick up 

and dispose of your bags. 

Summer is around the corner, we hope, so please train your chil-

dren, if they are going to walk the family pet,  the proper way to 

pick up and dispose of what their dog leaves on the pavement or 

grass. 

Cameo Walks 

Members and friends of Cameo have been enjoying 

monthly walks in the beautiful Bedfordshire countryside, 

followed by very good pub lunches and, most recently, a 

delicious afternoon tea. 

We began in February 2023 with a route from The Fox in 

Carlton to Chellington, with its glorious views over the 

Ouse valley and the lakes of Harrold and Odell Country 

Park. 

Our Turvey circular walk in March took us from The Three 

Fyshes through a rural and undulating landscape, remi-

niscent of the Cotswolds but certainly much less trodden! 

April saw us at The Prince of Wales in Bromham, setting off for a hike to Stagsden. We passed four 

woods en route with tantalising glimpses of the bluebells to come. A few of us couldn’t resist repeat-

ing the route in reverse some time later when we were rewarded with the anticipated swathes of blue. 

In May we followed the river from Willington to Great Barford - how lucky we are that so many miles 

of the magnificent Great Ouse are accessible to us. Back at Willington Methodist Church, afternoon 

tea awaited us - a veritable feast! 

Further walks are planned for 

16 June and 10 July. We are 

all busy people with regular 

commitments so our outings 

take place on different days 

of the week to accommodate 

everyone.  

Our routes are 4 - 6 miles in 

length, taking around 2 - 2.5 

hours. Anyone unable to un-

dertake the distances in-

volved is welcome to come 

along to the meal venue, maybe arranging a shorter stroll beforehand. Car 

lifts are often available, with a small donation to drivers towards fuel 

costs. 

If you are interested in joining us, please contact Phyllis Jones at phylmaj@gmail.com to be added to 

the CAMEO mailing list or me at anneyoungman@btinternet.com                            Anne Youngman 

Great Barford 

Bromham 

Near Turvey 
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Sent in by a concerned Villager 

The Highway Code Says “You MUST NOT park 

partially or wholly on the pavement in London, 

and should not do so elsewhere unless signs per-

mit it. Parking on the pavement can obstruct and 

seriously inconvenience pedestrians, people in 

wheelchairs or with visual impairments and people 

with prams or pushchairs. “ 

As there is no path on the other side of the High 

Street and this is a regularly used path it is cer-

tainly anti-social and puts pedestrians, especially 

those with children, in danger. Please do not park 

like this. 

Village Hall Face-Lift 

Over the last year, Oakley Village Hall has undergone a much-

needed facelift. 

The work started last summer, when the Hall closed for a 

week while the maple strip floor in the Main Hall was fully ren-

ovated and restored to its original condition and lustre. This 

made a vast difference to the look of the hall and made it easi-

er to maintain. 

The interior of the building was completely repainted over a 

few weeks in early Spring and to complement the new colour 

scheme we installed new curtains throughout.  All the rooms 

now look a lot fresher and we are delighted with the compliments we are receiving from users. 

We look forward to welcoming you to the Hall.           Ruth Bender 
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Oakley Gardening Club 

 

Programme from June to September 

 

15th June. Cotton Manor 

11th July. Cambridge Botanical Gardens 

23rd August. Lamport Hall 

12th September. Kathy Browns Garden 

October AGM  to be arranged 

An Email will be sent to all members in due 

course. 

 

Denise Hookham 
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Down Memory Lane from July 1994 
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Down Memory Lane 

Oakley Cricket Club …. over and out ….. 

The quintessential English summer would include the sound of leather on willow, cucumber sandwich-

es, the smell of freshly mown grass and the excited shouts of "howzat" !! Indeed cricket has histori-

cally been a major part of village life and for decades many villages boasted a cricket team. Oakley 

was no different. Tradition saw sons following fathers and many Oakley families have represented the 

village team throughout the generations. Familiar Oakley family names such as Saunders, Young-

man, Hough, Brown, Williamson, Sutherland, Hulatt, and my own, Worker, to name but a few, have 

appeared at some point in the Oakley scorebook. 

Formed in 1899 by Rowland Prothero the first record of success was in 1958 when Oakley won the 

Bedford and District Cricket League Division 4. They had to wait until 1976 for their first major suc-

cess. 1976 was renowned for being 

one of the driest and hottest sum-

mers in history resulting in hose 

pipe bans, stand pipes in the 

streets and plagues of ladybirds. 

That season the club temporarily 

played on Lincroft School Playing 

field. The previous pitch was near 

the top of the current playing field 

and accessed in Westfield Road but 

had to be vacated to allow the 

building of new houses in Church 

Lane and Westfield Road. The tem-

porary home proved of benefit and 

the club won the Bedford and District Premier League and League Cup double and the associated 

photograph shows the players receiving their trophies. The club were soon able to move back to a 

newly laid and positioned pitch, and the developing Oakley Recreation Association facilities, in today’s 

playing field in Church Lane.  

As the village expanded the cricket club also grew to consist of two Saturday senior sides, a Sunday 

side playing friendlies, a mid week team and a junior side. 

During the 1980's the first and sec-

ond teams won cups and their re-

spective divisions. However, the 

most successful period in the club's 

history came during the 1990s. The 

Premier League was won in 1992 

and, emulating the 1976 team, the 

Premier League and Cup double was 

achieved in 1993 and 1994. As a 

result of dominance on the pitch and 

off field facilities that were envied by 

many clubs the decision was made 

in 1995 to leave the Bedford and 

District league and play in the more 

competitive Ouse Valley league tak-

ing them to many grounds in Milton Keynes and the surrounding area. The most successful season in 

the club's history came in 1996 when they won the Ouse Valley Premier League and the League's 

Cup final at Campbell Park Milton Keynes, see colour photo. 

Today international cricket is thriving as is the professional franchise cricket played around the world. 

However, grass roots cricket is diminishing rapidly for a number of reasons; kit costs, the necessary 

time to prepare the wicket and outfield, alternative recreational options and the lack of desire to 

spend hours fielding when you may get out to a first ball duck when batting !! As a result the number 

of village clubs has diminished over the last few years. Sadly, despite on field successes and fantastic 

facilities, Oakley has also been adversely affected and has not had a cricket club for nearly a decade. 

Richard Worker 
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 Oakley Show  

2023 
 

Preparations are well under way for the 

Oakley Show 2023 and you should have 

received the programme along with this 

newsletter. 

We have a new award for this year, it is 

the Wendy Gater cup for the Best Kept 

Allotment on the Oakley site, in memory 

of our much missed friend and committee member.  The plots will be judged during the last week of 

August and the winner will be announced at the Show. 

The rules have been changed slightly this year which means that you can now enter 2 exhibits in any 

class but you will only be able to win 1 prize in a class, we hope this will help those of you who can-

not decide which of your exhibits to enter. 

We have chosen a slightly different title for this year's photographic class and look forward to seeing 

some interesting entries. 

We would like to remind all the youngsters in the village that under 16 year olds can enter any of 

the classes for free although their age will only be taken into account in the childrens' classes. 

Our facebook page 'Oakley Show' will be regularly updated and if you have any questions you can 

either send us a message or contact us by phone or email as detailed in the programme. 

We look forward to seeing you all on the 10th September.                   The Oakley Show Committee 

Coronation   

Pillar Box 
 

CAMEO and the Coronation 

 

One of our CAMEO members 

Alwyn has been busy knitting a 

King and Queen for the Post-

box outside the Oakley post 

office, sadly when she came to 

fit it, it would not sit on the 

post box after all, so Bali kindly 

displayed the lovely figures in-

side the shop.   

I do hope everyone will visit 

the Post Office and take a look 

at the beautiful figures.                                 
Phyllis Jones 

 

Coronation Preparations 
 

A big Thank You goes to Tim and Margaret Pedley on behalf of the Parish Council 

for spending over four hours in the showery rain on Friday afternoon 5th May, 

the eve of the King’s Coronation, weeding and clearing leaves and other rubbish 

from in and around the War Memorial.   

Sara Fardon , Chair 



17 

 

 

2022/23 Parish Council Accounts 

 

 

In 2022/23 income amounted to £69,520.51 and expenditure to £80,679.09.  Income decreased by 

approximately £25,046 largely because a £25,000 Bedford BC Rural Grant was received by the Parish 

Council for payment to Oakley Kindergarten (Pre-School) in 2021/22.   

 

Expenditure decreased by approximately £5,043.  The Rural Grant of £25,000 was paid by the Bor-

ough Council to Pre-School through the Parish Council accounts in 2021/22 and this was offset in 

2022/23 by an increase in spending on tree works of £5,068 following an inspection of all the Council 

trees; an additional £4,487 spent on salaries; £3,885 on the Newsletter and Directory as the printing 

costs for the final Newsletter of 2021/22 and the 2021/22 Directory were not invoiced until 2022/23; 

an additional £2,960 spent on play equipment as we replaced the slide on the Green, which had be-

gun to rot away due to its age, an extra £1,546 on grants to local organisations as the Youth Club had 

required less funding in 2021/22 following the 2020 Covid closure; an additional £965 on the playing 

field rent as both 2022/23 and 2023/24 payments fell into the 2022/23 financial year and £564 more 

on VAT payments largely because of the purchase of the new slide. 

Donations totalling £6,618 were made to the Kindergarten, the Village Hall, the Youth Club, The Day 

Centre, the Oakley Recreational Association, Country Days (who run an access to nature project at 

Felmersham Nature Reserve) and the RBL for a poppy wreath.  
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Merri Flowers 

Hello Everyone. 

Welcome to our Summer 2023 summary of what is go-

ing on at our cut flower and Christmas tree farm. 

Boy hasn’t the gardening weather been challenging. I 

swear our perennials are at least two weeks behind 

2022. We would normally be Chelsea Chopping our 

Delphiniums the week of the RHS Chelsea Flower 

Show, but this year our Delphiniums are not even in 

flower yet. The process of growing cut flowers from 

seeds has also been slow this year. Some stems that 

we usually find easy to grow have failed to germinate, 

whereas others have loved the cooler, duller days. 

Thankfully, Mother Nature bounced back into action in May and planting up our Pick Your Own plots 

began at the end of May. We do not seem to have the rabbit problems we had last year when they 

ate a row of 200 sunflower plants overnight. This year they will not be able to get to them because 

we have hoop netted them! 

I cannot believe this will be our seventh-year growing flowers. A mention in the Gardens Illustrated 

Magazine in February 2023 was totally unexpected. Why were we mentioned you might ask? Well, we 

achieved a mention as one of the best pick your own flower farms in the UK to visit, which saw a 

spike in Pick Your Own Experience bookings. If you have not visited our farm, it is what we do best 

from July to September.  

If you are new to the village, and have 

not got a clue where we are, our farm is 

based up Queens Close behind the High 

Street (opposite Oakley Post Office). We 

are by appointment farm for Pick Your 

Own Experiences and sell our flowers to 

Friday Flower subscribers, DIY brides and 

local florists. Oh and let us not forget that 

we also create hand-tied bunches and 

Jam Jar arrangements of 100% MERRI 

flowers for local delivery or collection 

from the farm. 

Finally, we are excited to announce that 

we will be re-launching workshops at our 

farm with an extremely locally (Oakley 

based) florist. We took time off from 

hosting workshops when Covid signifi-

cantly hit our business, but this year 

seems like the right year to re-host work-

shops during our summer, autumn, and 

winter season. We will put a poster at the 

Post Office to let you know the dates, be-

cause we know not everyone is on social 

media. 

Anyway, that is enough time spent writ-

ing this article. It is time for us to get 

back to planting out our grown from seed 

cut flower plants and weeding. 

Wishing you a super Summer.          

Rachelle & Julian Merrill, Merri Flowers, 

Oakley  

07946 519737; www.merriflowers.co.uk 
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Linch Furlong  

In March 2023 violets were out in force, a 

little later this year. However the cowslips 

were out a little earlier in April. At the mo-

ment there is Hawthorn and the Rowan tree is full of blossom. Cowslips are 

setting seeds. Buttercups, daisies, speedwell and birds foot trefoil, a lovely 

yellow flower with red edges, are all flowering. Bitter Vetch with reddish/

purple flowers is starting to bloom. I have not seen the grass vetchling, a 

pink flower on the tip of a grass like stem yet. I am looking forward to red 

clover, ox eye daisies and scabious. Of course the bee and pyramid orchids 

should be seen soon. Look for hedge and lady’s bedstraw putting forward 

clouds of frothy flowers.  

There are many flowers depicted on the notice board [big thank you to Phyl-

lis Jones for recently adding the flower chart]. 

See how many you can see. I am looking forward 

to seeing and collecting blackberries, crab-apples 

and also beech nuts which I collected last year. 

Beech nuts and acorns used to be ground down 

into flour in medieval times and during the 17th 

to the 20th centuries by the poor people in the 

countryside. In the Community Orchard the pear 

and apple trees have been in full blossom. People 

in the allotments have been hard at work grow-

ing crops.                                        Pat Olney  

Reducing pollution from wood burners and 

open fires in Bedford Borough 

homes 
Open fires and wood-burning or multi-fuel stoves have risen in popular-

ity over recent years. There are many benefits for users but burning at 

home contributes to a type of pollutant called fine particulate matter. 

This is present in smoke and the tiny particles can harm the health of 

people that breath it in. 

Some simple measures can be taken to lower any negative impacts of 

home burning. These can reduce pollution released inside people’s 

homes and to the wider environment. They can also lead to lower 

costs, by using less fuel, and reduce the risk of chimney fires. 

• Burn dry wood - Wet or damp wood creates smoke and increases 

harmful particulates when burned. This can damage stoves and 

chimneys. It also means less heat is created to warm the home 

• Use approved solid fuels – See the link below for a Department 

for Environment Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) guide 

• Do not burn treated waste wood such as pallets, fence panels etc. 

- These can create other harmful fumes and toxic pollutants in 

your home and from your chimney as they burn 

• Regularly maintain and service your stove – During use soot and 

tar can build up, reducing performance. 

People who are already using an open fire or wood-burning stove at 

home, or anyone considering installing one, will need to understand 

which fuels and stoves can be used. This information, along with other 

relevant regulations, can be found at https://uk-air.defra.gov.uk/library/burnbetter/. 

Birds Foot Trefoil 

Apple Tree 
Birds Eye            

Speedwell 
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SYDNEY HOWARD LOVELL MEMORIAL 

ALMHOUSES AT OAKLEY 

 

The Lovell Homes is a small independent living 

community comprising two bedroomed bunga-

lows and one/two bedroomed flats 

Applicants over the age of 60 are invited to 

apply to go on the register of interest for a 

property - priority will be given to those with 

an agricultural or related background. 

If you would like to be considered please visit 

the website www.lovellhomesoakley.co.uk  

Or contact the Clerk :  

Mandy Newton  

On 07736 466965 

Registered Charity Number : 200480 
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Oakley Kindergarten News 
It is our third term in the new setting and we have grown to have over sixty 

children on our books. Twenty-five of our older children will leave us in July. 

They will go onto a variety of primary schools and the transition process for 

this has already started, with arrangements made for the children’s new 

teachers to visit them in the kindergarten. 

Mrs Molyneux retired in April, after seven years with us and we wish her a 

long and healthy retirement. We would like to welcome Mrs Hale, who has joined us as a full-time 

Level 3 Practitioner and Miss Passmore who has joined us as our Kindergarten Cook. We recently re-

ceived a grant from the National Lottery Heritage Fund. This has enabled us to start our Oakley Kin-

dergarten Nature Reserve Project within the kindergarten outdoor space and to preserve the heritage 

of the farmland that we have diversified.  

The first part of this project was to preserve and reinstate the original Victorian fence, which had 

been in situ since the 1870s. New uprights were made, the bow top panels were reconditioned and 

the fence was re-erected. The original farm equipment that includes a horse drawn seed drill and 

straw chopper had been in the sheep shed, that originally sat on the land. These have been rescued 

and moved back to the site to be preserved for future generations. The second part of the project is 

to promote environmental sustainability and to improve the biodiversity of our natural environment 

to help combat climate change. We aim to teach the next generation through resources, opportuni-

ties and experiences, how to make positive changes regarding the environment. We will do this by 

giving all children that attend our setting the opportunity to learn about the natural world.  

By clearing the forest area and planting saplings we have made a suitable environment that children 

can access daily (Fairytale Forest). The branches that have been cleared have created a ‘Logpile 

house’ habitat. The kitchen garden (Cockleshell Garden) that we have created with raised beds for 

accessible access have provided an inclusive space, where children are given the opportunity to par-

ticipate in long-term growing projects. This is in addition to our chicken who children are able to help 

look after and collect her eggs. The children have helped to plant some seed potatoes and tomatoes, 

so far, and we hope that this area will help to promote healthy eating and life choices too. Our new 

compost bins help to teach children the importance of sustainability and recycling. We now have two 

pond habitats on the site. One is part of the sustainable urban drainage system for the building 

(Pat’s Pond) where rainwater is collected. This will create a home for amphibians and wild birds for 

the children to observe and identify. Our raised pond, which is filled with rainwater, should attract 

species such as Water Boatmen and May and Dragon Flies. In the forest, we now have a hedgehog 

house for Mrs Tiggywinkle to inhabit and our birdfeeders to support the local wildlife. We have also 

created a mound (Muffet’s Tuffet) where the sheep graze and the children can climb to develop their 

gross motor skills. 

Literacy is so important to us in Kindergarten that we have recreated features from our favourite 

books, stories, rhymes and people! The next feature will be a nod to Mr McGregor's Garden, so be-

ware little rabbits! Our signpost to the Fairytale Forest, Cockleshell Garden, Logpile House, Muffet's 

Tuffet, the Trip Trap Bridge and Pat's Pond is an addition to make our outside area a literacy rich en-

vironment too. We would like to thank the National Lottery Heritage Grant and anyone who plays the 

lottery for making this all possible! We would also like to thank the hard-working volunteers who 

have given up their weekends to help us, as well as help and advice from 

Patrick Knight. 

We will be holding an Open Morning on Saturday 22nd July between 10am 

and midday and we would like to invite as many of you as possible to 

come and have a look around at this wonderful facility within our village. 

Admissions  If you would like to register your child for a place at pre-

school, please contact us on 01234 826452 or by email: in-

fo@oakleypreschool.com Our website is: www.oakleypreschool.com  

Follow us on Facebook to keep up with our latest news and events. For 

information on funding you can see details on our website with a link to 

Childcare choices or alternatively you can contact the Family Information 

Service 0800 023 2057                                               Sally Martiello 
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Oakley Allotments 

Spring is a great time to get started with allot-

ment gardening. The weather is starting to warm 

up, and the days are getting longer, which means 

that there is more time to spend in the garden. 

There are a number of things that you can do to 

prepare your allotment for spring, and to get 

your plants off to a good start. 

Soil is often best prepared in the autumn. This 

involves digging it over and adding compost or 

manure, depending on what type of crops you 

intend to grow. This will help to improve the 

drainage and fertility of the soil, which will benefit 

your plants. If you have a heavy clay soil (yes, 

we have!), you may also need to add some sharp

-sand or grit to improve drainage. 

Once you have prepared the soil, you need to 

clear away any weeds. Weeds can compete with 

your plants for water and nutrients, so it is im-

portant to get rid of them as soon as possible. 

You can either pull them up by hand, dig thor-

oughly to remove deep roots (like bindweed) and 

then use a hoe regularly to prevent new weeds 

from establishing themselves. 

Once the soil is prepared and the weeds have 

been cleared away, you can start sowing seeds. 

There are a number of different vegetables that 

you can sow in spring, including: 

Potatoes can be planted in the ground in early 

spring, once the soil has warmed up: the old ad-

age is to plant your potatoes on Good Friday, 

which is sound advice. 

Carrots can be sown directly in the ground in 

spring, after the last frost. We sow seeds in large 

pots or deep beds of well-drained, sandy soil. A 

poor soil forces root growth as otherwise you can 

get too much foliage and smaller carrots. 

Lettuce can be sown directly in the ground in 

spring, as soon as the soil is workable. Slugs and 

snails love lettuce too – welcome to the battle! 

Peas can be sown directly in the ground in spring, 

as soon as the soil is workable. 

Beans can be sown directly in the ground in 

spring, as soon as the soil is workable. 

If you have started your seeds indoors, you can 

plant them out in your allotment in spring. Be 

sure to harden them off before planting them 

out, by gradually exposing them to the outdoors 

for longer periods of time. 

Once your plants are in the ground, it is im-

portant to water them regularly. The amount of 

water that they need will vary depending on the 

type of plants that you are growing, the weather 

conditions, and the type of soil that you have. 

You may need to fertilize your plants in spring. 

The type of fertilizer that you use will depend on 

the type of plants that you are growing. You can 

either use a liquid fertilizer, or a slow-release fer-

tilizer. 

It is important to protect your plants from pests 

and diseases. There are a number of different 

things that you can do to do this, including: 

Sow resistant varieties: There are a number of 

different varieties of vegetables that are resistant 

to pests and diseases. By sowing resistant varie-

ties, you can help to reduce the risk of your 

plants being affected. 

Rotate your crops: Rotating your crops helps to 

prevent pests and diseases from building up in 

the soil. 

Use companion planting: Companion planting is 

the practice of planting certain types of plants 

together, which can help to deter pests and dis-

eases. 

Inspect your plants regularly: Inspect your plants 

regularly for signs of pests and diseases. If you 

see any problems, take action immediately to 

prevent them from spreading. 

By following these tips, you can help to ensure 

that your allotment garden is a success in spring. 

With a little care and attention, you will be har-

vesting your own fresh vegetables in no time. 

 

Our allotment has been hard work to prepare this 

year as it has been unexpectedly wet (and very 

windy) after the dry start. We were unable to do 

much work and suddenly the weeds started 

growing at a prodigious rate. Now, with every-

thing under more control, we have lots of ground 

planted and look forward to what this new season 

will bring. 

 

We have no vacant plots at the moment – if you 

would like an allotment please contact Ann Paice 

or me and we can add you to our short waiting-

list. In the next issue I hope to include a report 

on the progress an earlier contributor has made 

with her new allotment project. Oakley Village 

Show will include an award for Best Kept Oakley 

Allotment, in memory of Wendy Gater. The allot-

ments will be judged at the end of August.  

Steve Nicholas 

 

(Article prepared with the assistance of Bard, 

Google’s AI Large Language Model) 
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Amigo   Further details of trip to London on Thursday 22nd June 2023 

The train leaves Bedford for Farringdon at 9.04 a.m. and arrives at Farringdon at 10.14 a.m.   

Our guide Charlie de Wet will meet us at Farringdon Station and will lead us to Charterhouse which 

will take about 8 minutes.  Expected time of arrival 10.30 a.m. Tea or coffee will be available upon 

arrival as well as the use of facilities. The tour of Charterhouse is due to begin at 11.00 a.m. and will 

last for about an hour. The cost per head for the trip to Charterhouse and Dr Johnson’s House is 

£21.50 in total. 

The group will then be led by Charlie to Dr Johnson’s house in Gough Square. .  This will take about 

30 minutes passing by the building works of the new London Museum. Dr. Johnson’s house is just off 

Fleet Street.  There are plenty of the usual places to have lunch in the area including Ye Olde Chesh-

ire Cheese, the Punch Tavern and Ye Olde Bell for more substantial meals. 

The visit has been arranged for 2.30 p.m. Charlie has very kindly agree to waive her fee and has 

asked for a donation to be made to the charity Carers UK.  Might l suggest a payment of £50.00 in 

total from the group. There will be 14 people on the trip, and they have all paid. There is £123.00 in 

the Amigo fund.  l have included this sum as a donation to the trip as l am not doing anything next 

year. 

So the total cost is £21.50 per person which includes the visit to Charterhouse, Dr Johnson’s house 

and the donation to Carers UK. If you have any queries, please telephone me on 01234 824959 or    

e-mail me at jwdixon30@gmail.com .                                                                          John Dixon  

North Beds Ramblers As the weather 

starts to improve how about getting outside and 

going for a walk? North Beds Ramblers are a local 

rambling group that have been walking in this ar-

ea for 40 plus years. 

We are a friendly group who walk every Saturday 

afternoon, usually covering about 6 – 7 miles. We 

have recently expanded our program and now 

also walk twice a month on a Saturday morning 

for those who want a longer walk of about 10 – 

12 miles. 

We are happy to welcome new members to our 

fold especially single walkers. The walks are fully 

guided by our volunteer walk leaders. 

Unfortunately, we do not accept dogs on our 

walks unless they are assistance dog. If you plan 

to join us, please also bring a drink and a snack/

lunch as we always have a break. 

If you want to find out more about us why not 

check us out https://www.ramblers.org.uk/north-

bedfordshire, Facebook - 

https://

www.facebook.com/

groups/

northbedsramblers , twitter 

@NB_Ramblers or alterna-

tively call our walk secre-

tary Margaret Sawyer on 

07780 933729 

Come and discover beauti-

ful Bedfordshire with us, 

we look forward to meeting 

you. 

North Beds Ramblers walk every Saturday 

June 10th Walk from Hexton 10:00am 12 miles 

Or Walk from Olney 1:30pm 6.5 miles 

June 17th Walk from Lidlington Railway Station 

1:30pm 6 miles 

June 24th Walk from Streatley 10am 12 miles, 

Part of Bunyan Trail, meet 9:30 in Westoning 

Or Walk from Biggleswade 1:30pm 6.75 miles 

July 1st Walk from Ampthill 10am 6 miles plus 

summer picnic 

July 8th Walk from Riseley Fox and Hounds 10am 

7 miles 

Or Walk from Riseley Primary School 1:30pm 6.4 

miles  

Or join us all day from Riseley Fox and Hounds 

10am 12 miles 

July 15th Walk from Silsoe Church 1:30pm 7 

miles 

July 22nd Walk from St Ives Park and Ride 10am 

12 miles 

Or Walk from North Crawley Church 1:30pm 7 

miles 

July 29th Walk from St Neots 1:30pm 6.5 miles 
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Oakley Rural Day Centre  
Oakley Rural, The Old School, Lovell Road, Oakley, Beds, MK43 7RX 
Tel: 01234 824935 Mobile: 07733 227374  
Email: oakleyruraldaycentre@yahoo.com 
Web: www.oakleyruraldaycentre.weebly.com 
Registered Charity No: 1060283 
 

NEWSLETTER Summer 2023 
    

Welcome to our latest Newsletter. If anyone has access to the internet please visit our website, 
www.oakleyruraldaycentre.weebly.com The site is updated regularly with the latest news from the centre.  
 

We also have a Facebook page. This will be updated with the latest news 
and photographs of events at the centre. The Facebook page can be 
found at www.facebook.com/oakleyruraldaycentre     We are also pro-
ducing articles in various publications throughout Bedford and surrounding 
areas to raise the profile of the centre.  
 

We are all looking forward to some warmer weather and go for some short 
walks with the clients or sit in the beautiful grounds at the old school.  
 

PLACES AVAILABLE 
Our Day Centre provides our older people with a place where they can 
make friends in a warm and comfortable atmosphere. A range of activities 
including crafts, entertainment, quizzes and good old conversation are at 
the heart of our day.  
 

We serve freshly prepared home cooked lunches together with tea, coffee 
and toast at the start of the day with beverages throughout. The Centre is 
open Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday, 10.00am to 2.30pm. 
 

For details of costs and advice please contact Lynne on  01234 824935 or 
07733 227374.  
Enquiries welcome from Bedford and surrounding villages in North 
Bedfordshire. 
 
ACTIVITIES AND ENTERTAINMENT 
 
Since our last newsletter we have been taking part in many crafts and games. 
We have been making birthday cards, decorating coat hangers, egg cups and 
playing various word games which everyone enjoys. On Wednesday and 
Thursday we have chair based exercise classes. Our clients really enjoy tak-
ing part and everyone is feeling the benefit. Thanks to Ann and Gill for taking these classes. 
 

 We also celebrated the Kings Coronation.  The hall was decorated with bunting and paper chains all made by our clients. We 
played some classic British songs, especially the Beatles!  Our clients took part in a special Coronation word search and also a 
Royal quiz. We also had various old newspapers and photographs from the past celebrating Royal events which they really 
enjoyed looking through. We played Royal Family bingo with first prize being a celebratory tin of coronation biscuits and a 
smaller pack for second prize. 
 

We continue to receive the support of Kempston Hammer Choir, the Wells Hollow Band and Terry who plays saxophone and 
Ukulele who regularly entertain us. 
 

SUPPORT THE DAY THROUGH EASY FUNDINGRAISING 
 
Did you know that whenever you buy anything online – from your small to large purchases – 
you could be raising free donations for Oakley Rural Day Centre with easyfundraising? 
There are over 7,000 brands on board ready to make a donation – including eBay, Argos, 
John Lewis, ASOS, Booking.com and M&S – and it won’t cost you a penny extra to help us 
raise funds. 
  

All you need to do is: 
1. Go to easyfunding.org.uk and register on the site and choose the Oakley Rural Day 
Centre as your preferred charity.   
2. Every time you shop online, go to easyfundraising first to find the site you want and start 
shopping.  
3. After you’ve checked out, the brand will make a donation to Oakley Rural Day Centre at 
no extra cost to you whatsoever! There are no catches or hidden charges and Oakley Rural 
Day Centre will be really grateful for your donations. 
  

Thank you for your support. 
 

http://www.facebook.com/oakleyruraldaycentre
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Girlguiding in Oakley 
Oakley has two guiding units – Rainbows for girls aged 4 -7, and 

Brownies for girls aged 7-10. If you would like to enrol your daugh-

ter in either of these units or any other units locally, please register 

your daughter at https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/information-for-

parents/register-your-daughter/ 

If you would like more information about the individual units before you register your daughter, you 

can use the contact details below. 

1st Oakley Rainbows (Wednesdays) 

Unit contact: Amanda Keen (Assistant Leader)     oakleyclaphamrain-

bows@outlook.com  

 

1st Oakley Brownies (Fridays) 

Brownies have enjoyed the light evenings which have given us the 

chance to play games and do some activities outside. To finish off 

the Live Smart badge, Brownies became tool experts, even manag-

ing to put screws in straight to make a robot figure.  

 

As we wondered how to mark the 

Coronation, Katrina from ‘The Bee 

& Bottle,’ came to our rescue. She 

generously provided the Brownies 

with mugs to decorate as a 

memory of the King’s Coronation.  

As is often the case, the Brownies 

impressed us with their creativity, 

producing a wide range of unique, 

but all equally stunning designs. 

Katrina then fired and glazed the 

mugs which provide Brownies with 

a lovely keepsake of May 6th 2023.  

 

 

 

If you have a daughter aged 7-10  

and would like to sign up for Brown-

ies, please register on Go  

https://go.girlguiding.org.uk/        

Or contact Lindsay for further infor-

mation                                 

by email :  

oakleybrownies452@gmail.com  

                                                     

Lindsay Saunders 
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Oakley Village Hall 
 

Church Lane,  
Oakley,  

Bedfordshire, MK43 7RJ 
 

A well-appointed village hall 
Main hall with stage and PA system 

(Main hall is air conditioned) 
 

Separate meeting room with bar 
 

Well equipped kitchen  
 

For information and bookings  
 

please telephone 07788 796996  

For all Pre-School Children 

At St Mary’s Church Oakley on 

Thursdays during School Term 10am to 11.45 

Crafts, Painting, Play, Music, Stories and a 
Healthy Snack plus  tea/coffee for the adults 

More detail from Dorothy Palmer at 
01234 823959 
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News from the tower 

A lot has happened up St Mary’s bell tower since I last wrote! 

The bells of St Mary’s fell silent for a few weeks while the bell ropes were sent away to have their 
bottom halves replaced. That did not stop the Oakley Band of Ringers from practising though! We 
were invited to ring the bells of St James Church, Biddenham instead. It was good experience for us 
to ring eight bells, as St Mary’s only has six bells. 

The Coronation of King Charles III was celebrated by the ringing of church bells all over the country 
and the Ring for the King campaign encouraged lots of people to take up bellringing. We welcomed 
two new ringers into the Oakley band, and they have thrown themselves into learning the ropes, lit-
erally!  

They have learnt the basics quickly 
and were confident enough to ring 
rounds (where the bells are rung in 
order) in our mini Coronation ring-
ing tour of St Mary’s, St Owen’s in 
Bromham and St James in Bidden-
ham, with cake and a cuppa in be-
tween. 

If you would like to come along on 
a practice night to see what it is all 
about and to have a go, please 
contact our Tower Captain, Bill 
Sellars on 07980 745292 or email  

thesellars@btinternet.com.  

We practice on Friday evenings 
from 8pm to 9:15pm and ring on 
Sunday mornings before the ser-
vices at St Mary’s Church.                 

Shelley Eden 

 

mailto:thesellars@btinternet.com
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Speedwatch Report 

Recently a few of us attended the Bedfordshire Community Watch meeting at Police Headquarters. It 

was good to hear the Police and Crime Commissioner Festus Akinbusoye express his thanks and sup-

port for the Watch Schemes. The Police Speedwatch Co-ordinator reminded us of the educational ob-

jectives of the Scheme and we hope that the detail in these reports of our activities goes some way to 

meeting that aim. The speed profiles are intended to visually represent the range and frequency of 

the speeds we are observing and help with making comparisons of these at various locations around 

the village.  Our latest offering appears below. 

It is an interesting mixed bag of results. Just short of 450 vehicles were observed and of those 16 ex-

ceeded the 30mph limit. In 3 of the locations three quarters of the traffic was exceeding 24 mph. 

Church Lane SW results were affected by parked cars and a bus waiting at the bus stop for 15 

minutes. In Station Road we had an unusually quiet afternoon. Speeds on Pavenham Road by the en-

trance to Willow Vale on 23rd February certainly raised eyebrows, though the second visit, on 12 

April, being nearly 50 metres closer to the village, had obviously given more opportunity for the harsh 

braking so often observed on operations to be effective! 

In our last report we promised to revisit the 40mph section of Highfield Road, which we did on 15th 

March.  20% of the 79 vehicles observed exceeded the limit and three speeds (46,48,51) were re-

ported to the Police.  

It is fairly clear from the location and direction of travel that generally those exceeding the speed lim-

it in these operations are not residents of Oakley but passing through to and from the A6. However, 

before we get too complacent, we are getting reports from villagers regarding inappropriate speeds 

observed in our residential roads. This is at all times of the day, but especially during morning and 

evening peaks. Reynes Drive is particularly at risk as it is both residential and a through road and re-

ports point to the worrying speeds being achieved on the straight stretch between the Green and the 

Post Office, particularly around school opening and closing times. Perhaps reminding ourselves of 

stopping distances in car lengths, (3 car lengths at 20mph, which doubles to 6 car lengths at 30mph) 

might result in more appropriate speeds on this stretch. 

We must express our thanks for the warm and positive interactions we receive from residents during 

our operations. Your comments, concerns and feedback are much appreciated. Better still, you could 

come and join us!                                                                                                Paul Phillips 
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Thank you to everyone who has supported 

the youth club this term  

We have a wonderful group of children.  

We look forward to continue                       

outside as summer approaches                   

and have lots of activities planned.  

We have spaces available  

for new members too,  

please contact us.  

7-9pm every Friday during term time.  

£2 entry plus money for our ever growing 

tuck shop.  

Sonya, Jules, Maddison and jj.  

Why are email accounts so important? 

Your emails contain a lot of information about 

you, so it’s crucial you make your email pass-

word strong. If criminals get into your email ac-

count, they could access personal information 

that could be used to scam you or others. To 

make it harder for them, always use an email 

password that you haven’t used elsewhere. 

Your email inbox can also act as a ‘gateway’ to 

your other accounts. Once they can access it, a 

criminal could use the ‘forgot password’ option 

to request emails enabling them to get into oth-

er accounts, such as your social media. 

 How to secure your email account 

Using a combination of 3 random words creates 

passwords that are long enough and strong 

enough.  

Turn on 2-Step Verification (2SV) for your email 

You won't be asked for this every time you 

check your email. 

If you are using an email service that does not 

offer 2SV, please consider switching to an email 

provider that does. 

 For more advice on how to stay secure online, 

please visit www.cyberaware.gov.uk 
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After a very wet start to this year most Thursday 
bike club evenings have been very quiet! However 
there have been a couple of fine dry days which 
saw a fairly large turn out of members. Unfortu-
nately we were due to have a massive bike jum-
ble sale in aid of the East Anglian Air Ambulance 
back in April, but had to postpone due to the 
weather.  

We have kindly been donated so much kit, parts 
and accessories that it would all have to take 
place outside. It has now been cancelled twice 
and we are hopeful it can finally go ahead on 
Thursday 8th June. Surely the weather can only 
improve. No doubt we were spoilt by the hot dry 
summer of last year with everyone who owned a 
motorcycle being out on them. (A few pictures 
from last Thursday are attached) 

Other than the jumble sale we have planned  
dealer evenings again throughout June, July and 

August. There will be visits from Beds & Herts 
SERV (Blood Runners) and Beds, Cambs & Herts 
Roads Policing Unit Motorcyclists joined by Beds 
Fire Service Motorcyclists. The date for your diary 
will be on Thursday 6th July from 5pm which is 
the American Theme Evening which will be 
bikes and American cars plus live outside music 
by the fabulous Blues Brothers. All persons are 
welcome. There will be prizes for the best Ameri-
can bike and car on the night.  

Roger “Baysie” Bays  Chair - OMC 

Bedfordshire Classic Cars are going back to meet-

ing monthly on the second Tuesday through to 

September. Unfortunately due to bad weather 

and the Oakley Club field not being suitable for 

vehicles both the shows planned for April and May 

had to be cancelled.  

We are hopeful that we can kick the year off on 

Tuesday 13th June at 6pm. The other dates will 

be 11th July, 8th August and 12th September.  

We look forward to seeing you then.  

Luke - Classic Car Team  
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